DRAFT


ENVIRONMENT AND ECONOMY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 23 JULY 2009 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman) Bainbridge, Mrs Farmer, Mrs Robson, Mrs Styth, Knapton (substitute for Councillor Mrs Vasey) and Councillor Mrs Riddle (substitute for Councillor Glendinning)
EEOSP.05/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mrs Vasey, Mrs Glendinning, Hendry and Bloxham
EEOSP.06/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest submitted.
EEOSP.07/09
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on 9 April 2009, 14 May 2009, 18 May 2009 and 11 June 2009 be agreed as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.

EEOSP.08/09
CALL IN OF DECISIONS 

There were no matters that had been the subject of call in.

EEOSP.09/09
FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE
The Acting Scrutiny Manager (Ms Edwards) submitted report LDS.61/09 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 July 2009 to 31 October 2009) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee.

The revised format split the issues between:

· Appendix (i) - Budget and Policy Framework Matters; and

· Appendix (ii) – Non-Budget and Policy Framework Matters

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 July 2009 to 31 October 2009) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

EEOSP.10/09
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME

The Acting Scrutiny Manager (Ms Edwards) presented report OS.13/09 providing an overview of matters related to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s work.  

Ms Edwards reported that:

· The Cross-Panel Budget Scrutiny Task Group session with representatives from South Lakeland District Council, Wychavon District Council and Cumbria County Council took place on 30th June.  The session was used to consider good practice elsewhere on effective scrutiny of the budget.  The Task Group were now considering their report and any recommendations that they wish to make, and it was their intention to complete their work in August 2009.
· There had been an Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel Development Session on 22 July 2009 and a full report on the outcomes of the session would be brought to the next meeting of the Panel.

· The protocol for the scrutiny of Carlisle Renaissance had been agreed.  She stated that the Chair of the Panel and one other Member was requested to attend the six monthly special meetings of the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel which would consider the Carlisle Renaissance Action Plan.

The following issues were raised in discussion:

At the Development Session held on 22 July 2009 suggestions were invited for possible workshops/task and finish groups.  One Member suggested issues surrounding unadopted roads.  Other issues suggested by Officers and Members included:
· The Children and Young People Partnership

· Fly tipping on private land

· The Movement Strategy including Car Parking

· The Core Strategy including LAGBI funding

· Tourism

· The Local Authority Business Growth Incentive (LABGI) Funding

Notes from the session will be presented at the next meeting of the Panel and these issues will be discussed in more detail.  
The Development Session also suggested having Lead Members from the Panel to be more involved in areas where they may have a particular interest.  The following were agreed:

· Carlisle Renaissance – Councillor Mary Styth

· Performance – Councillor Mrs Robson

· Waste – Councillor Mrs Farmer

· Environment – Councillor Bainbridge.

The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) advised the Panel of a meeting on 6 August 2009 with DEFRA looking at the issues around fly tipping.  Mr Tickner agreed to send an invitation to Councillor Mrs Farmer to attend the meeting.
RESOLVED – 1) That the Overview Report and Work Programme be noted.

2) That Councillors Mrs Rutherford (as Chairman) and Councillor Mrs Styth be nominated to attend the Special Meetings of the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel to scrutinise the Carlisle Renaissance Action Plan as representatives of this Panel.
EEOSP.11/09
RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE 

(a) EX.140/09 – Making Space For Water
Minute Excerpt, EX.140/09 – Making Space for Water was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 29 June 2009 in response to comments/concerns raised by this Committee:

The Executive had decided:

“(1)  That the reference from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be received and the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Making Space for Water Task Group be thanked for the work which they had carried out on this matter.

(2)  That it be noted that there were urban and rural areas of the city which were still potentially vulnerable to incidents of flooding and consideration should continue to be given to ways of protecting those areas.”
RESOLVED – That the comments of the Executive be noted.
(b) EX.141/09 – Waste Efficiency Services Review
Minute Excerpt, EX.141/09 – Waste Efficiency Services Review – was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 29 June 2009 in response to comments/concerns raised by this Committee:

The Executive had decided:

“That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s support for the Executive’s recommendations be noted with thanks.”
RESOLVED – That the comments of the Executive be noted.

(c) AUC.44/09 – Audit Services Progress Report
Minute Excerpt, AUC.44/09, Audit Services Progress Review was submitted setting out the decision of the Audit Committee on 22 June 2009 in response to comments raised regarding Waste Collection:

The Audit Committee had decided:

“That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be advised that the Audit Committee had monitored the matters/recommendations arising from the Audit of Refuse Collection”

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Audit Committee be noted.

EEOSP.12/09
ENVIRONMENTAL PERFORMANCE OF THE COUNCIL
The Environmental Performance Manager (Ms Osborn) presented report CS.40/09 which provided an update progress report on improving the environmental performance of Carlisle City Council, in particular the Climate Change Strategy, Carbon Management Plan and Green Travel Plan.
Ms Osborn reported that the City Council adopted an Environmental Policy Statement in August 2006.  The policy stated that the City Council would take responsibility for improving ‘in house’ environmental performance.  Since then the City Council had been proactive in improving its environmental performance as well as making a commitment to tackling the challenge of climate change.
Ms Osborn further reported that Carlisle’s Climate Change Strategy had been approved by Council in January, and the Carlisle Partnership.  The Strategy outlined aims and objectives for the City Council to tackle climate change through its operations, service delivery and work with partners and communities it serves.  Progress on implementing the strategy included:
· Leading by example on tackling climate change

· Working in partnership to help climate proof Carlisle.

Carlisle City Council had been accepted onto the Carbon Trust’s 2008/09 Carbon Management Programme along with the County Council, South Lakeland District Council and the Lake District National Park Authority.  

Energy use in Council buildings continued to be a significant source of CO2 emissions.  Results showed that in 2008/09 the Council’s total gas and electricity consumption decreased from 2007/08.

Since the Green Travel Plan was approved in April 2008 the following initiatives had been implemented:

· Cumbria Liftshare scheme

· New refuse vehicle fleet
· New vehicle hire contract

· A resident survey has been undertaken to establish the feasibility of setting up a Car Club scheme in Carlisle

· Data collation for vehicle hire and pool car mileage has been improved

The EPiC (Effective Procurement in Cumbria) group had produced a Cumbrian Sustainability Strategy and Policy with the aim of guiding Cumbrian authorities on sustainable procurement and also provide a standard document to help all local authorities work together.  

The City Council reached the Gold level of the Cumbria Business Environment Network Awards in November 2008 which the Council would aim to retain.  The City Council also received Green Flag status for the Tullie House garden, Bitts Park, Hammonds Pond, Richardson Street Cemetery and the Crematorium.

In scrutinising the report Members asked the following questions:
· Could issues such as tree planting be taken into account to offset the figures shown for indicator NI 186?
Ms Osborn advised that this had been raised with DEFRA but that currently such figures are not taken into account.  A further indicator, NI 188 relating to adapting to climate change such as flooding, would ensure that the Council was fully prepared if such an event should happen.  Carlisle City Council had also worked with the Carbon Trust to put together a plan for the next five years to reduce the Council’s carbon emissions.  
A Member stated that the City Council had played an important role in bringing down energy consumption and bills in Community Centres by offering free service and advice and that credit should be given to the Council for this.

· A Member asked whether Officers had looked at how other Councils are reducing costs at their existing buildings that we could relate to buildings owned by the City Council eg the Sands Centre and the Pools?

Ms Osborn agreed to obtain some information.

· A Member asked how the City Council can influence the biggest users of energy eg. industry and commerce?
Ms Osborn advised that the Council are signposting businesses to the Carbon Trust and the Business Environment Network to offer free help.  A group of engineers from some of the larger employers also meet to share best practice on energy reduction.
Ms Osborn suggested considering an award from the City Council to local businesses to encourage them to make more savings.

· A Member asked how much environmental standards were enforced on new builds and how much was voluntary?
Ms Osborn advised that new building regulations that will increase environmental standards will be introduced in the near future.  
A Member advised that there were different levels that private builders must comply with depending upon the type of accommodation to be built eg sustainable homes and affordable housing.
Ms Osborn advised that the Local Plans Team were putting together a Supplementary Planning Document on Sustainable Design and Construction to encourage green elements to be included in new builds.  

Mr Tickner further advised that there was a lot of work being done regarding waste collection and recycling on new estates.
· A Member asked, due to Carlisle being geographically isolated, whether video conferencing could be considered?
Ms Osborn advised that the County Council used video conferencing but that the technology still has a way to go and there would be a cost.  

· A Member asked how recent the workshop with the Carlisle Partnership was and what the result had been?
Ms Osborn advised that the meeting was held in February 2009 and looked at where Carlisle Partnership members were at with tackling climate change and what more needs to be done.  The workshop made some recommendations, for example that the Carlisle Partnership could possibly send out joint messages to make the public more aware of what could be done in respect of Climate Change.  No further meetings had been arranged but Members will be invited to future workshops.  
· A Member suggested that further investigations into video conferencing could be done by the University of Cumbria as they had given a presentation to Members previously.
· A Member asked whether there was any scope for Member involvement on the Carbon Management Group. 
Ms Osborn advised that the Portfolio Holder was a member of the group and that the group acts as an informal scrutiny group investigating how the City Council can make further carbon reductions through energy and fuel efficiency etc.  A Carbon Management Plan had been produced to progress this agenda.  
Ms Osborn advised that there were no monetary incentives or penalties for meeting or failing to meet targets.  

Ms Osborn further advised that the aspirational target of 25% was a realistic target if the Council was prepared to input additional investment.  

· A Member asked if charging staff and Councillors for parking was still being considered as part of the Green Travel Plan.  
Ms Osborn advised that there were no plans to introduce charges at the present time, but that people were being encouraged to use schemes such as the Liftshare scheme

A Member reminded the Panel that the Leader had asked that issues be put formally to the Executive.  However as the Executive had a heavy workload at present it was suggested that the scope to investigate video conferencing further be referred to the Carbon Management Group for further discussion.
The Mr Tickner advised that the transport fleet had recently been replaced with more energy efficient vehicles.  The figures for NI 185 included vehicles used by partners such as Cumbria Waste Management who collected the green boxes for recycling.  
RESOLVED – 
1. That the information included in the report be noted.
2. That the Carbon Management Group investigate how video conferencing could be used by the City Council
EEOSP.13/09
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE OF THE COUNCIL FOR 2008-09
The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) presented report PPP.31/09 on the performance of the City Council for the year 2008/09.  

Ms Curr informed Members that the report marked the final transition from the Best Value Performance framework to a new and evolving performance framework for Carlisle City Council and its key partnerships.  She added that this was the first year that performance against that new National Indicator Set had been reported and that much of the current data would provide a base line for future years.  She further added that the Place Survey data had been delayed and would now appear in detail in the first quarter Performance Monitoring Report for 2009/10.

Ms Curr reported on a number of notable achievements during 2008/09 which included achievements for recycling, the cemetery, Investors in People and six Green Flag awards.  She added that the Council had achieved a level 3 in respect of use of resources for the first time ie that it performed consistently above the minimum requirements.  She added that many services that the Council had identified as priorities and that local people said were important to their local communities, demonstrated an excellent performance but there was a number of service areas where the City Council had not achieved its desired standard of performance.  A number of indicators that did not meet the desired standard may be linked to the current economic climate, particularly households in temporary accommodation.  The Council was monitoring this closely.

The Executive had on 1 June 2009 considered the monitoring report (EX.127/09 refers) and decided:

“1.
That the end of year performance of the City Council presented in the Report for Cleaner Greener Safer Carlisle, Learning City and Carlisle Renaissance be noted and considered, as part of the work on the Transformation Programme and Review of Priorities.

2.
That the Executive refer the relevant parts of the Report to Corporate Resources, Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for their consideration.”

Ms Curr added that there was financial information missing from the appendices as it had not been received in time for inclusion in the report.

In scrutinising the report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

· A Member asked whether household rubbish put into recycling would be classed as fly tipping?  Also whether recycling waste left at the side of containers at recycling centres that were full would be classed as fly tipping?
Mr Tickner advised that such waste would not be classed as fly tipping but that more frequent collections would be arranged.  Also if the Parish Councils reported that the recycling bins were full they would be emptied as soon as possible.  Carlisle City Council were in the top quartile of the country for fly tipping clearance.
Mr Tickner further advised that the indicator for fly tipping were based on 4 levels – 1-4 – and that if a council made one less prosecution in a reporting period or reported one more case of fly tipping they would move from level 1 to level 4.  Ms Curr advised that the Panel bear this in mind when future figures are produced.
· A Member asked whether the indicators on temporary accommodation took into account young people who are moving around and whether the target figure of 34% should be higher?
Ms Curr advised that the indicator did not take into account “invisible homelessness”, young people who are moving around and staying with friends and relatives for short periods of time.  She felt that the Council could be more ambitious and set a higher target but needed to be realistic in what could be achieved.  A lot of work was already being done with homeless and vulnerable people.  

Ms Curr further advised that the Foyer, which would be aimed primarily at young people, is still part of the capital programme but that the YMCA had difficulties obtaining funding.

· A Member informed the Panel about a lady who had added to the reported list of large items that she had asked to be collected.  She was upset that the crew only collected those items on their list.  The crew went back at a later time and collected the other items but the lady was charged twice.  The member asked whether there should be more publicity for the public about what items would be taken.
· A Member asked whether the installation of Christmas lights could be contracted out to enable the City Council to carry out repairs to street lighting?
Mr Tickner advised that the City Council would contract out work for street repairs while crews were installing the Christmas lights so this should minimise any delays in repairs to street lighting.

· A Member suggested that sponsors of the Christmas lights could be requested to include a sum for maintenance
· A Member asked who gave the awards and whether there were any monetary awards similar to the planning grants?
The Panel were advised that there were no such awards.
· A Member asked if any steps were being taken to improve the Level of the Equality Standard?
Ms Curr advised that a lot of work was being undertaken with the aim of improving the score.  The work was monitored by the Corporate Equality Group and the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel.  There was also extra funding available, from GONW and from the Regional Improvement and Efficiency Partnership, to help Cumbria to build its capacity in this area.
· Members questioned the anomaly in the figures for BV119E which showed that satisfaction with the Council had gone down yet the Council have won awards for the parks, etc.  
Ms Curr advised that this was part of a national trend and it was not easily explained.

Mr Tickner explained that NI 195 replaced BV 199 and gave a better indication of the situation regarding littering, graffiti, etc.  Different figures could be obtained if the indicator looked at the issue on a ward by ward basis rather than the city as a whole.  Mr Tickner felt that this would make the figures easier to understand.
Ms Curr suggested a session for Members would help them understand the indicators.  This could be held either before or after a meeting of the Panel.
The Community O&S Panel had on 9 July 2009 considered the monitoring report (COSP.10/09) and decided:

“That the comments and observations of the Panel with regard to Street Lighting be referred to the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel for their consideration.”

RESOLVED – 

1. That Ms Curr and Mr Tickner, in conjunction with the Scrutiny Manager, arrange a session for Members on Performance Indicators within the remit of the Panel. 
2. That Councillor Farmer be invited to the meeting with DEFRA on 6 August and that she report back to the meeting in September

3. There is a need for further information and publicity regarding large item collection for the public and possibly further training for the collection crews

4. Further to the reference from the Community O&S Panel, plans need to be considered regarding maintenance of street lighting particularly over the Christmas period and Members recommend that sponsors for the Christmas Lights should be asked to contribute towards maintenance costs. 
EEOSP.14/09
SCRUTINY ARRANGEMENTS: CHAIRS GROUP AND AGREEING THE SCRUTINY ANNUAL REPORT
The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) presented report OS.07/09 which provided an overview of possible changes to the way that the Scrutiny Chairs Group operated.  It also detailed options for the method used to draft and approve the Scrutiny Annual Report in this and future years.

Dr Taylor reported that:

· at the special Overview & Scrutiny Meetings to discuss the Scrutiny Annual Report in May 2009, Members discussed what the most appropriate mechanism would be for providing the over-arching direction for scrutiny work; this direction was provided by the Scrutiny Chairs Group.  Some Members suggested that the Overview & Scrutiny Management Committee should be reinstated.  The report looked to lay out the options for Members to consider.

· following the problems of agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report, report OS.07/09 also puts forward a possible route for agreeing the annual report in future years for Members to consider.

· report OS.07/09 would be considered by each of the three subject-based Panels for comments before going to the Scrutiny Chairs Group (at a minuted meeting) for them to take a view and refer the report on to Council for consideration.  Depending on Council’s view, limited changes to the Constitution may be required to reflect the amended practices.

Dr Taylor outlined the working practices for Overview and Scrutiny and reminded Members that the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee had been disbanded in April 2008 by full Council on the understanding that informal arrangements would be put in place to enable matters that related to the proper management of the scrutiny process to be discussed by the Panel Chairs and a representative number of other Panel Members.

Dr Taylor outlined the options open to Members.

In considering the report Members raised the following questions and comments:

· It was suggested that the Scrutiny Chairs Group should have 6 Members made up of the Chairman and Vice Chairman of the three Overview and Scrutiny Panels.
· Members agreed that the proposed process for agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report should, for transparency, be considered by all three Overview and Scrutiny Panels.

· Concern was raised that, if the Chairs Group was not properly constituted, then it would not be able to make decisions only recommendations.  This then meant that the meetings should be minuted to have those recommendations recorded.
Dr Taylor responded that the proposal was that if there were items on the agenda that looked like there would be a recommendation then a Clerk would be requested to minute the meeting.  If it was not clear on the agenda then Members approval or agreement would be sought via email so there would still be a record of the recommendation.    However, if the panel wished to recommend that all Chairs Group meetings were minuted, they could do so.
RESOLVED – That the following views be put to the meeting of the three scrutiny chairs for them to take a decision as to the best way forward with regard to the Scrutiny Chairs Group and agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report.  
The Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel recommends:

1) That the workings of the existing Scrutiny Chairs group be refined so that minutes are taken at all meetings;

2) That the number of Members on the Scrutiny Chairs Group be increased to 6 and be made up of the Chairman and Vice Chairman of the three subject based Overview and Scrutiny Panels;

3) That the proposed process for agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report be agreed with the report being formally considered by each of the three subject based Overview and Scrutiny Panels.

[The meeting ended at 11:50am]

